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OFSTED Inspection and Report 
Dear Parents/Carers, 
Please find attached the report following our very recent inspection here at school.  
Our inspection took place under a revised inspection framework which has only been in place since September 
2019.  This is in fact the third revised Inspection framework since our last inspection in 2011, where, quite rightly, 
expectations of schools have increased significantly.  
 

This new framework has a greater emphasis on the curriculum in its entirety; ensuring that the children are offered 
a true broad and balanced curriculum to support their personal development and academic achievements.  
Published attainment data is considered within the inspection, however it has a lesser focus.  Inspection teams are 
evaluating schools to ensure that the full curriculum is offered to all pupils and that the curriculum is not narrowed 
to meet the requirements of the end of key stage tests.  It is heavily focused on monitoring the education that the 
children are receiving now and how this prepares them for future learning experiences.    
 

I am very pleased with the overall outcome of the report as it reflects the hard work, dedication and commitment 
of all.  ‘The whole school team want nothing but the best for the pupils in their care.’ This statement in the report 
accurately sums this up.  Ensuring our curriculum is varied is crucially important to us in school and it is excellent 
news that this was acknowledged by the inspection team.  
  
The Early Years outcome is disappointing for us.  We had just experienced some significant staffing changes in the 
Early Years unit and the timing of the inspection meant that the two teachers had only spent 4 days each in the unit 
before the inspection commenced. The inspectors recognised the effectiveness of the new leaders and the positive 
work that is already showing impact, even in this short period of time.  Phonics, maths and adult led activities were 
highlighted as strengths of the unit, although it was recognised by the EYFS leaders and the inspectors that there 
just hadn’t been enough time to fully develop some other areas of the curriculum.  This work was already planned, 
and we are continuing with developing and enhancing the provision as part of our daily work.  Already, two weeks 
on, there has been much progress in this.  
 

I am particularly pleased that despite the Early Years outcome, the school has been judged as a GOOD school within 
the overall effectiveness judgement.  Inspectors commented on the decisive actions that senior leaders take to 
bring about positive change, this supported the overall effectiveness judgement.  The areas for future development 
which have been highlighted in the report were already priorities in school and we will continue to work on these 
aspects to ensure that we are providing excellent learning experiences for all our children.  
 

I am very proud to be Headteacher of this school -  working with your children, staff and the Governing Body to 
continue to provide a safe, secure and solid base for our children to continue to grow and thrive in our care. 
 
Thank you for your continued support, 
 
 
 
Mrs Becky Schofield 
Headteacher 
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Inspection dates: 

 
19–20 November 2019 

 
Overall effectiveness 

 
Good 

The quality of education Good 

Behaviour and attitudes Good 

Personal development Good 

Leadership and management Good 

Early years provision Requires improvement 

Overall effectiveness at previous 
inspection 

Outstanding 



Inspection report: Barkisland CofE VA Primary School 

19–20 November 2019 2 

 

 

 

What is it like to attend this school? 

Christian values are at the heart of all the school does. The school motto, ‘We 
believe, we nurture, we succeed’, reflects this. The school has strong links with the 
church. Pupils enjoy taking part in events in the local community. 

 

Pupils are happy in school. They are polite and well behaved. Some pupils expressed 
concerns about a small number of bullying incidents. However, most agree that staff 
deal with them quickly and effectively. Staff know their pupils well. They have high 
expectations for what pupils can achieve. Most pupils respond positively and work 
hard. 

 
Many pupils enjoy the opportunities they have to take on extra responsibilities. 
Some act as representatives on the school council, eco-council or health and safety 
team. Year 6 pupils pair up with pupils in the early years. This helps the youngest 
pupils to settle in quickly. 

 
Pupils speak with enthusiasm about how they learn from visits, visitors and clubs. 
They enjoy many sporting opportunities. They compete with other schools in a 
range of sports, including football, athletics and cross-country running. Pupils in Year 
3 learn to play brass instruments. Some carry on in future years. Some learn to play 
the piano or guitar. 

What does the school do well and what does it need to do 
better? 

Leaders are in the process of redesigning the curriculum. Plans for some subjects, 
such as English, mathematics and science, show how work is sequenced. It is clear 
how pupils will build on their learning, year on year. However, the curriculum is not 
well enough planned and sequenced in some subjects, such as geography and 
modern foreign languages. However, it is clear from leaders’ actions that they are in 
the process of bringing this about. 

 

Most children start school with knowledge and skills which are at least typical for 
their age. The proportion of pupils who reach a good level of development, by the 
end of Reception, is above the national average. However, some pupils do not make 
as much progress as they could. This is because the early years curriculum is not 
well planned. Staff do not have high enough expectations for how children behave. 
For example, many children drop things they have finished using on the floor rather 
than attempting to put them away. Not all staff challenge this. The very recently 
appointed early years managers are aware of what they need to do to improve 
provision. They have already had a positive impact in a very short period of time. 

 
Leaders have made sure that reading has a high priority throughout the school. 
Pupils say that they enjoy reading and regularly borrow books from class libraries. 

The staff who teach phonics are well trained. This means that most pupils quickly 
develop the skills they need to become fluent readers. Most pupils who begin to fall 
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behind get the support they need to catch up. However, the books that some pupils 
use to practise their reading skills are not well matched to their phonics knowledge. 

 

Pupils work in mathematics is well sequenced. Teachers regularly check pupils’ work. 
Most skilfully adapt their teaching to meet pupils’ needs. Most pupils have 
opportunities to apply their skills to reason and solve problems. However, some 
pupils do not have enough time or support to be able to complete these activities. 

 
Attendance is high. Most pupils want to come to school and are eager to learn. They 
usually get on well together. They show respect for adults and each other. They 
cooperate with each other to share resources and to complete group tasks. They 
remember to say ‘please’ and ‘thank you’, and often hold doors open for each other. 

 

Pupils have lots of opportunities for personal development. During the recent 
diversity week, pupils considered themes such as inclusion and media influence. A 
lot of effective work helps pupils to understand the school’s core values. Staff 
encourage pupils to be active throughout the day with activities such as the daily 
mile. Mental health is also considered as part of ‘keeping safe’ week and through 
activities such as mindfulness colouring and meditation. 

 
Pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities are well supported to learn 
alongside their peers. They are regularly given additional adult support. They are 
also given carefully adapted resources, such as vocabulary mats, to help them with 
their writing. This is helping these pupils to develop independence. 

 
Leaders and governors know the strengths of the school and the things that need to 
be improved. The whole school team want nothing but the best for the pupils in 
their care. 

Safeguarding 

The arrangements for safeguarding are effective. 

Leaders make appropriate checks to make sure that all adults in school are suitable 
to work with children. They maintain accurate and up-to-date records of these 
checks. All policies and procedures are fit for purpose. Staff are well trained. This 
means that they know what to look out for and how to report any worries. Leaders 
are quick to follow up any concerns. Most parents say they know their children are 
safe and well cared for. The annual ‘keeping safe’ week helps pupils to recognise 
and deal with risks in age-appropriate ways. 

What does the school need to do to improve? 

(Information for the school and appropriate authority) 

✓ The school’s curriculum is not yet sufficiently coherently planned and sequenced 
in some foundation subjects. However, it is clear from the actions that leaders 
have already taken to plan the curriculum in subjects, such as science and history, 
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that they are in the process of bringing this about. Current outline plans for other 
subjects, such as geography, need to be expanded to give more detail and make 
the sequence of learning clear. 

✓ The curriculum for the early years is not fully in place for all areas of learning. 
This means that pupils do not achieve as well as they could. Some aspects, such 
as phonics and mathematics, are well planned. However, leaders need to make 
sure that other plans for all areas are fully developed. 

✓ Books are not always well matched to phonic knowledge. This means that some 
pupils do not become fluent readers quickly enough. Leaders need to make sure 
that the books that all pupils use to practise their reading are more carefully 
matched to their phonic knowledge. 

✓ Some pupils cannot access work on reasoning and solve problems in 
mathematics. This means that they do not develop these important skills. Leaders 
need to make sure that all pupils, including lower prior attainers, have the time 
and resources to allow them access to this type of work. 

How can I feed back my views? 

You can use Ofsted Parent View to give Ofsted your opinion on your child’s school, 
or to find out what other parents and carers think. We use Ofsted Parent View 
information when deciding which schools to inspect, when to inspect them and as 
part of their inspection. 

The Department for Education has further guidance on how to complain about a 
school. 

If you’re not happy with the inspection or the report, you can complain to Ofsted. 

Further information 

You can search for published performance information about the school. 

In the report, ‘disadvantaged pupils’ refers to those pupils who attract government 
pupil premium funding: pupils claiming free school meals at any point in the last six 
years and pupils in care or who left care through adoption or another formal route. 

http://parentview.ofsted.gov.uk/
http://parentview.ofsted.gov.uk/
http://www.gov.uk/complain-about-school
http://www.gov.uk/complain-about-school
http://www.gov.uk/complain-ofsted-report
http://www.gov.uk/complain-ofsted-report
http://www.compare-school-performance.service.gov.uk/
http://www.compare-school-performance.service.gov.uk/
http://www.gov.uk/guidance/pupil-premium-information-for-schools-and-alternative-provision-settings
http://www.gov.uk/guidance/pupil-premium-information-for-schools-and-alternative-provision-settings
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School details  

Unique reference number 107552 

Local authority Calderdale 

Inspection number 10115205 

Type of school Primary 

School category Voluntary aided 

Age range of pupils 4 to 11 

Gender of pupils Mixed 

Number of pupils on the school roll 201 

Appropriate authority The governing body 

Chair of governing body Katherine Collins 

Headteacher Becky Schofield 

Website www.barkislandcofeschool.org.uk 

Date of previous inspection 5–6 April 2011 

Information about this school 
 

✓ There have been significant staffing changes since the last inspection. This 
includes the appointment of a new headteacher and deputy headteacher. 

✓ The school offers early years provision for three-year-olds which is overseen 
by the governing body. 

✓ ‘Kids Club’ provides before- and after-school childcare. 

✓ The school is a Church of England Voluntary Aided school. The last section 48 
inspection took place in May 2016. Another such inspection should take place 
before May 2021. 

Information about this inspection 

We carried out this inspection under section 8 of the Education Act 2005. We 
deemed the inspection a section 5 inspection under the same Act. 

✓ Inspectors met with the headteacher, deputy headteacher, early years managers, 
inclusion manager and some subject leaders. 

✓ An inspector held telephone conversations with a representative from the local 

authority and a representative from the diocese. 

http://www.barkislandcofeschool.org.uk/
http://www.barkislandcofeschool.org.uk/
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✓ The arrangements for safeguarding were checked. This included checks on the 
single central record, staff training and safeguarding records. 

✓ An inspector discussed the school’s records on attendance and behaviour with 
leaders. 

✓ An inspector analysed the school’s self-evaluation document and plans 
for improvement. 

✓ An inspector met with five members of the governing body and looked at the 
minutes of governing body meetings. 

✓ Inspectors talked informally with pupils in lessons and at breaktimes. An inspector 
also met formally with a group of pupils. 

✓ Inspectors talked to a number of parents as they collected their children at the 
end of the school day. They also took account of the 60 responses to Ofsted’s 
survey, Parent View. 

✓ The subjects considered as part of this inspection were reading, mathematics, 
science and history. Inspectors carried out deep dives in these subjects. This 
entailed meeting with senior leaders, subject leaders and teachers, looking at 
curriculum plans, visiting lessons, speaking to pupils about their learning and 
scrutinising pupils’ work. An inspector also listened to pupils read and observed a 
teacher listening to pupils read. 

Inspection team 
 

Chris Cook, lead inspector Her Majesty’s Inspector 

Michael Reeves Her Majesty’s Inspector 
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The Office for Standards in Education, Children’s Services and Skills (Ofsted) 

regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young 

people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and 
inspects childcare and children’s social care, and inspects the Children and Family 

Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher 
training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education 

and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council 
children’s services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding and 

child protection. 

 

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print 

or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk. 
 

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format 

or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, 
visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the 

Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: 
psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. 

 

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/. 

 
Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more 

information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn. 

 
Piccadilly Gate 

Store Street 

Manchester 
M1 2WD 

T: 0300 123 1231 

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 

E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk 
W: www.gov.uk/ofsted 

 
© Crown copyright 2019 
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